The Association of Farmworker Opportunity Programs

ADVOCACY ON CAPITOL HILL: THE ESSENTIAL ELEMENTS

You are an expert on job training for migrant and seasonal farmworkers. You know more about farm labor than virtually anyone on Capitol Hill, whether a Congressperson, Senator or staff member. 

Your job in meeting with a staff person or the elected official is to communicate clearly, concisely, and respectfully the information that they will need to support continued funding of the National Farmworker Jobs Program or any other services you are seeking support for. It sounds like an awesome task, but in fact while it is an important one, you are very well equipped to carry it out. 

AFOP provides the basic written tools that will assist you but you possess the information on your program, on the impact of the program on your area and your state—critical information that a Representative or Senator wants to know. Doing a good job on the Hill is simply a matter of getting the right message across and following the basic protocols (mostly unwritten) that everyone who does this must follow.

This paper sets forth some important pieces of information you need to know so that you can be a most effective expert. 

A. Setting up the appointment

1. Set up your appointments well ahead of your visit to DC. These congressional offices are incredibly busy, but they will give you an appointment as long as you give them some advanced notice. Try to give at least two weeks’ notice. 

2. Check the Congressional calendar (available online via the Thomas.gov website) to be sure Congress is in session when you plan to visit. AFOP functions are planned to occur while Congress is in session, but if you are planning a special trip, check the calendar or call AFOP to be sure you are coming at the right time.

3. If you are setting a meeting up through the local office of your elected official, normal correspondence is fine. If you are setting it up directly with the Washington, DC office be sure to fax your request for a meeting. Each AFOP member has a Congressional Directory, and that has the name of the scheduler and the fax number. US mail is very slow to Congressional offices and most schedulers prefer fax to email.


4. Be sure to dress in business attire.


5. Allow at least 30 minutes between appointments. That is because, while most appointments will be only 15 minutes, they sometimes go longer and sometimes the person you are visiting is late. You are the one that needs to be flexible with time. If you are going between the House and the Senate for appointments allow about 45 minutes between appointments. If it looks as though you may be late, use your cell phone to call the office you are going to and tell the staffer or the receptionist that you are running a few minutes late. They hate to be “stood up”. 


6. Allow extra time before the appointment to go through security. It is not a difficult process, but there are sometimes lines at the building entrances. So allow about fifteen extra minutes for the first appointment. It’s not unusual for someone to pull up in a cab just in time for the appointment, leap out, pay, and be confronted with a thirty person line into the building. 


7. Understand the strange office numbering on the House side. The Cannon Building numbers its offices in the “ordinary” way. Room 210 is on the second floor, 310 is on the third floor. The Longworth Building uses four digits, the first of which is 1. So, a room on the third floor of Longworth might be 1310 Longworth, or on the fourth floor, 1410 Longworth, etc. For Rayburn, it’s also four digits, the first being 2. So if you are visiting the second floor it might be numbered 2210, for the third, 2310. On the Senate side, there are no building codes, they are numbered in the “ordinary” way. Confusing? Of course!

B. Conducting the visit


1. If possible, go as a team of two, or at most, three. That way, if you’ve forgotten something during the relatively brief visit, your teammate can add the part you’ve left out. Also, that gives you the opportunity to have someone fill in a need. For example, one AFOP member had a casemanager who was also a farmer—quite an addition.

2. Prepare yourself for a meeting of 10-15 minutes. That is the normal length of time you will have. Sometimes, it will be less, especially if the office is behind schedule. In fact, it’s a good thing to start the meeting by asking how much time you have. Sometimes, if the elected official is involved, it will go a bit longer than anticipated if he/she becomes interested in the program, or has some special information they need you to provide. Be flexible.


3. Look for cues on time. If you’ve reached the allotted time, say, 15 minutes, the staffer may start looking at his/her watch impatiently. If so, wrap it up, thank the person and leave. If you are unsure what the message they’re giving you is, politely ask, “Do we need to end now?” or something similar. As you leave, be sure the staffer has all the information that he/she needs to understand why you’ve visited, and has your contact information. 


4. Be sure to exchange business cards. If you don’t have business cards, get some made. It is expected that you will have them. If there’s no way to do that before your visit, take the staffer’s business card and email him/her with your contact information when you write your thank you note.


5. Be sure to give the staffer the written information they will need to understand your visit. AFOP provides short papers that state the problem of the Administration zeroing out the program, refutes the DOL reasons, and states the case for an increase in funding. Be sure to read the papers very carefully and if there’s anything you don’t understand, ask a colleague or contact David Strauss at (301) 613-5763. 


6. Be very courteous at all times. You may have been told you’ll meet with the Congressperson or Senator, but instead you find yourself meeting with a 24 year old staffer who knows virtually nothing about farm labor. That is not a sign of disrespect-- that is just the way things work here. You can be sure that the staffer is bright, a quick learner, and will pass on the information you are transmitting to the elected official. If you aren’t sure the staffer understands the issue well enough, ask if there is anything else you need to provide.


7. Always make the “ask.” That is why you are conducting the visit, and the person you are meeting with knows that’s why you are there. Even if you are having a great conversation, and there’s a lot of empathetic nodding and smiling, you can’t be sure you have the office on board with our issue unless you ask. For instance, toward the end of the meeting, you can ask, “So, do you think we can count on Rep. ____ to let Chairman Obey know that he/she supports the funding increase for the National Farmworker Jobs Program?” Sometimes, if you have a firm and longstanding relationship with that office, the answer may be a quick “yes.” But more likely, it might be, “Well, I can guarantee that he will continue to support restoring the funding. I’ll have to talk with him about the increase you are seeking, because the federal budget is so tight right now, I’m just not sure. But you’ve really made a great case for an increase, and I’m sure he’ll take a good look at it.”  That is not a yes. But, it gives you the opportunity to offer to contact them in, say, a week to find out what the decision is. Usually, the more contact with the office the better, since you are a constituent and they want to keep on your good side.


8. Always tell the truth. Example: if they frown and say, “I wonder why the Administration keeps zeroing out this program?” Don’t shrug and say, “Who knows? That’s government for you.” Give a good answer that includes the reasons that the Administration uses against us, and then show how they are wrong. That is what the one-pagers are for. They may ask you things outside of the reason you are there. If so, do your best to be helpful. Example: they may assume that we are trying to provide services to undocumented workers. If they shake their head and say, “we just can’t support a program for illegal immigrants, no matter how much it is needed,” explain that we are only permitted to serve workers who are American citizens or who possess valid work authorization documents. You might then be able to have a conversation about AgJOBS, but it might be best just to leave it there. 


9. If they ask a question you don’t know the answer to, admit that you don’t. But also be sure to offer to get the answer for them. Example: “Of course we’ll support your program, but Senator ____ is really very interested in this HEP program; we hear it’s getting cut.” You may know nothing about the funding for HEP but say, “I don’t know exactly what the status is, but I will find out and get right back to you. Do you want me to email you or call you?” (They’ll almost always prefer email, but ask.). The reason for this is that you want them to see you as the go-to person for information on farmworkers. That is always to your benefit. If you shrug and say, “I don’t know, that’s not my area of expertise,” you are not a resource, and they’ll be inclined to have a bad memory of your visit. 


10. Miscellaneous: 

a. You may have your meeting in the Representative’s or Senator’s office, in a small conference room, in the waiting room of the office, in the hallway of the building, or in a coffee shop. None of those locations are a sign of disrespect, just a reality that there are tons of people coming to meet with them, and there is often not room for everyone. Trust me, the highly paid lobbyists sometimes meet in the hallways with them, too. 

b. Sometimes there are scheduling errors, or a meeting previous to yours has gone on much longer than anticipated. If so, simply adjust. Reduce your presentation, but don’t leave out the ask.

c. Don’t try to overwhelm them with materials showing what a great organization you work for. Maybe you are required to bring large packets of information, but there are reasons we provide one pagers. They may actually read and digest them. They will not read large documents, or information on programs other than what you’ve come for. These folks have to deal with about 3500 pieces of legislation a year, and smart as they are, they can only hold so much information. So be sure to leave our one-pagers as your main information piece. If you have to leave a larger organizational packet, tell them that the one-pagers are the critical pieces, or they may throw out everything you’ve given them including the main products we’ve provided.

C. After the meeting


1. COMPLETE THE EVALUATION FORM AND FAX IT TO THE AFOP OFFICE. This is AFOP’s only way of knowing how many actual visits occurred, the results of the visits, where the strongest and weakest supporters are, and what, if any, follow up is needed.


2. Email or fax a thank you to the staffer and/or elected official. Not only is that good courtesy, but it gives you the opportunity to restate what happened at the meeting. For instance, if the person committed to supporting the program, thank them for agreeing to talk with Rep. _____or Senator _____ about supporting our level of funding. Or whatever they agreed to, or you agreed to. If you were to get back to them with something, be sure to state that you will, and when. However, be fairly brief in the note. Again, these folks are overwhelmed with papers, reports, correspondence, etc., so respect that.


3. Think about something you can invite them to that showcases the success that you described to them in your visit. Remember: no matter how good the visit was, unless you had a farmworker with you, they still don’t really have a clear picture of how exciting your program is to the farmworkers you serve. If you have graduation ceremonies, invite the elected official to give out certificates. Or if you are having an open house, invite the official to speak.


4. Keep them updated on your success. Data is very important, but so are success stories. Every quarter, let them know how many people you have helped and what that help meant to the farmworkers.


5. If you have engaged growers positively, ask them to communicate to the elected official. Maybe provide a sample letter. And, invite friendly growers to any events that involve the elected official.


6. You are not required to become a political supporter of the official that supports your program. You may wish to be, but that is not required. It is part of their job as a member of Congress to understand the programs in their districts and it is appropriate for them to support programs that help workers and farmers. Obviously, if you have supported the official’s opponent, it’s best not to mention that. And try your best not to be drawn into partisan discussions, or discussions of who you like in the Presidential race. This is a nonpartisan, nonpolitical educational effort you are making in your visit. 

REMINDER: YOU ARE THE EXPERTS ON FARM LABOR IN THE DISTRICT/AREA/STATE REPRESENTED BY THE CONGRESSPERSON OR SENATOR. EMBRACE THAT BY KEEPING THE ELECTED OFFICIAL INFORMED ON A REGULAR BASIS. 

Contact your AFOP Board member or AFOP directly if you have any questions.

Finally, you may actually find this an exciting and often rewarding experience. A Hill visit provides one of the deepest experiences in making your government work for you and for the people you represent. It can be exhilarating to have a staffer or elected official finally understand farmworkers and their plight—because of your efforts. Good luck, and don’t forget to complete and fax those evaluation forms.

For further information contact:

David Strauss, Executive Director

Association of Farmworker Opportunity Programs

Telephone: (202) 828-6006, ext 101

Cellphone: (202) 288-2277
Email: strauss@afop.org   
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